BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 9th July 2009

Present:
Councillor Smith-Haynes (Chair)


Councillors Derbyshire, J Henson, L Henson Pote and Watts
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton (Counties T&R)
Josephine Copson (Alfred Street)

Stephen Panther (Sackville Street)

Douglas Walker (Desborough)

Ron Ainsworth (Desborough)

Pat Deal (Yeomans Court)

Ron Randall (Yeomans Court)

Colin Medlycott (Ivy Road)

Stephen Marr (Bayes Street)

Susan Milne (Naseby Road)

Stephen Panther (Sackville Street)

Valerie Chambers (Cransley, Broughton, Thorpe Malsor and Loddington)
Anthea Desborough (Tudor Court)

Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)

Leona Mantle (Housing)

Linda Nash (Housing)

Neal Gibson (Housing)

Trevor Costello (Housing)

Nigel Richards (Housing)

Charlotte Smith (Housing)

Alison Spence (Housing)

Leone Reed (Housing)

Amy Vickers (Committee Administrator)

09.TF.16
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Tebutt, Councillor Corazzo, Moira Brown and Mark Gudyer.
09.TF.17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None.

09.TF.18
ELIGIBLE VOTERS

The eligible voters were identified as Stephen Marr, Stephen Panther, Ron Ainsworth, Ron Randall, Colin Medlycott, Susan Milne, Josephine Copson, Anthea Desborough, Brian Kimpton and Valerie Chambers.
09.TF.19
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th May 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

09.TF.20
MATTERS ARISING

None.
09.TF.21
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS REPRESENTATIVES
An update on progress in dealing with items that had been raised by representatives was circulated at the meeting.
The following items were added to the list: -

· Parking on grass verges – Essex Place, Kettering
· Car in car park with no tax or petrol cap – Thorngate Street, Kettering
· No bin bags left for residents – Yeomans Court, Burton Latimer

· No CCTV and now two cars damaged – Yeomans Court, Burton Latimer
· Fly tipping – Shire Close, Kettering and Counties Community Centre
09.TF.22
TENANT PROFILE
A report was submitted to provide the Tenants Forum with an update on the progress of the Tenant Profile.
It was reported that the Tenant Profile had been introduced to the Tenants Forum on 11th September 2008 and it was agreed that the diversity questions to be included in the profile would be age, gender, ethnicity, disability and religion.
It was noted that the Tenant Profile was being undertaken to understand our tenants’ needs, improve access to our services and plan for the future.  
A draft profile had been compiled and would be sent to tenants in August to be returned by 29th August 2009.  Any tenants who had not returned their profiles would receive a home visit to ensure 100% return rate.
09.TF.23
TRAILBLAZER
Alison Spence attended the meeting and gave an update on the HomeMove scheme, which would be introduced as part of the Enhanced Housing Options Trailblazer Project and would replace the current Incentive to Move scheme.
The scheme would be available to all Council tenants and would be run on a points based system.

A draft of the HomeMove Procedure was circulated at the meeting and tenants were asked to forward any comments to Alison Spence.

Leone Reed attended the meeting and gave an update on LifePlan, with the aim of LifePlan being to connect housing customers to training, employment and volunteering opportunities in the borough.

It was noted that the LifePlan leaflets had been designed and would be distributed to promote the service.

HomeMove and LifePlan were due to be launched on 27th July 2009. 
09.TF.24
POLICIES
Introductory Tenancies

Trevor Costello attended the meeting and gave an update on the Introductory Tenancy review.
A copy of the new policy was distributed to tenants on the forum who were asked give any feedback no later than 17th July 2009.

Service Charge

A report was submitted to forum to approve the introduction of a new policy and procedure covering the administration and charging of service charges for HRA rented properties.

It was reported that a Review Group had been set up, which included tenants and members of staff.  The group had met 5 times between April and July 2009.  The objectives of the group were to help create a new policy for the council and they succeeded in creating the following: -
The main principles of a new accounting and charging process for additional services provided at their locations.

· The format of tenant service charge statements.

· New tenant service standards covering the new policy.

· A new tenant survey on service charges.

· A tenant information leaflet.

The main themes of the new policy include:

· An accounting period of 1st October to 30th September would be used in setting service charges.  All relevant costs incurred during this period, plus any known factors likely to occur in the forthcoming financial year, would be used to calculate the weekly service charge by scheme for the following financial year.

· Service charges would continue to be reviewed on the first Monday in April each year along with the annual rent review.

· Tenants would be provided with a service charge statement with their review letter detailing the costs incurred in the previous accounting period, any other factors affecting the calculating of the new service charge, and the new figures due for the forthcoming year.

· Tenants would have regular meetings with their Scheme/Neighbourhood Managers including discussions on the quality and performance of service contractors.  


· Twice-
yearly, tenants would be asked to complete a detailed survey on services which would be used to measure tenant satisfaction.  The results of these services would be published.

It was reported that subject to approval an implementation plan would be created by the Council to begin the introduction of the new policy and procedure.  This would include a communication plan for notifying affected tenants of changes to the service charge process.
It was noted that a report would be brought to the Tenants Forum in September to advise tenants of the increases to service charges.
09.TF.25
TENANT TRAINING
It was reported that an induction session had been held for new tenants on the forum which had been very successful and it was felt that the new programme should be introduced for everyone.

It was noted that a self analysis form of skills would be sent to tenants on the forum to identify their training needs.
09.TF.26
ITEMS FOR THE NEXT EDITION OF CONNECT
It was reported that the next edition of Connect had been printed and would be distributed shortly.
It was noted that the editorial group had discussed some changes to the publication and had decided to have a main theme running through each edition.
Members felt that advisory stickers in blocks of flats looked tatty and portrayed the wrong image and felt it would be more beneficial if the information was in Connect instead.

It was noted that the stickers need to be displayed but should be kept tidy and this would be reported to the Safer Communities meeting.
09.TF.27
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
· Cost effectiveness of charges
· HRA Review

09.TF.28
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Council House Funding Review
It was reported that the review of Council House Funding started in March 2008.  At the LGA Conference the Housing Minister announced that the HRA system was to be abolished and replace with a self financing system.  Councils would retain rents and receipts from selling houses but the national housing debt would be distributed between all authorities.
It was noted that the next step would be for the Government to publish a consultation paper with the consultation period running over the summer.
Rent Decrease

It was reported that letters had been sent out to all tenants giving 4 weeks notice that the rent will be decreased and backdated to 6th April 2009.
Housing Association Communal Spaces

It was reported that there was a problem with weeds at Shire Close.  It was noted that Sue Hottinger would contact the housing association regarding the concerns about landscape management.
Surveyors
Tenants reported that the surveyors that had visited their homes were extremely nice and their work was extremely satisfactory.

Congratulation to Susan Humphries

Congratulation were given to Susan Humphries for being nominated for the national award of Local Government Care Award Worker of the Year.
Congratulations to Anne Coulson

Congratulations was given to Anne Coulson for completing her degree in Housing Studies.  She also received the top student award from the Chartered Institute of Housing East Midlands Branch for that year.
09.TF.29
PRIZE DRAW

It was noted that Stephen Panther won the prize draw.

09.TF.30
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the next meeting due to be held on 10th September 2009.

(The meeting started at 7:00 pm and ended at 9.00 pm)
​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​Signed ______________________________
(Chair) 
Tenants Forum No. 1
09.07.09

